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Breviary Week III – p. 187

REMEMBER THE SICK: Donna Boyle Amadio, Karen 
Anderson, Baby Kathleen, Mary Bachu, Daniel Baggerly, Ryan 
Ball, Ed Bano, Donna Barsellino, Joey Bohanon, Millie Bowers, 
Cynthia Bowser, James Boyd, John Carney, Bina Chandra, Marie 
Cherney, Hilary Cohen, Robert Colaizzi, Elia Cuomo, Joan 
Dalo, Paula Dunkum, Kathryn Edmonston, Morgan Eller, Sarah 
Flumerfelt, David Green, Bob Gunter, Carol Hall, Pat Harney, Tim 
Hayes, Neil Hawley, Carol Henley, Kenneth Halloway IV, Mary 
Gerarde Hood, Charles Jarrett, June Jennings, Mary Ann Johansen, 
Cindy Johnson, Bob Kerr, John Kiernan, Amelia Koffman, Kathy 
Kohlstrand, Kathy Powers Krahling, Tina Krahling, Ann Lambert, 
Bill Laslo, Mark Libaers, Tony Liene, Thomas List, Logan 
MacArthur, Patrick McCarthy, Bunnie McClennen, Kevin Pigg, 
Paul Rambala, Irma Reagan, Betty Rehpelz, Harriet Robinson, 
Richard Roethel, Melissa Rozella, Frank Ryan, Sue Sarafin, Paul 
Sclafani, Irene Shenasky, Sara Shenasky, Melody Smith, Pam 
Smith, Judy Spadaro, Barbara Stein, Vicki Surface, Tass Tucker, 
Maggie Tusmshi, Amy Underwood, Jacob Underwood, Patricia 
Flower Vermillion, Ryan Waddington, Leo Wardrup, Ken Watson, 
Kevin Wein, Gene Wells, Oliver Wesolowski, Larry Williams, 
Fran Winn, Lena Wolff, Ron Wyles, Amelia Zentz 

PRAYER REQUESTS: Sandy Aichinger, Brianna Alessandro, 
Vickie Alley, Bruno Baggio, Lumen Barbero, Ann Benegar, Paul 
Berger, Jack Boyd, Rose Brumley, Bob C., Mark Callahan, Donna 
Christman, Joseph Cianci, Mary Dietz, Jack Donahue, Joe Finn, 
Lorraine Forrer, Steven Lee Forrer, Alivia Grace Furr, Michelle 
Germano, Joan Geroe, Christina Gordon, Katie Gordon, Jill 
Haddox, Shelly Hanna, Richard Hegg, Blanche Henry, Ursula 
Hinkleman, Michelle & Jordan Jackson, Shannon Jennings, 
Stephanie Koumal, Theresa Lee, Nancy Loy, Maryann Lumley, 
Taccarra Mack, Mary Magoon, Jim Mahoney, Pedro Maisonavi, 
Clara Marini, Maria McDonald, Michael McGrath, Bruce 
McKenna, John Meier, John Murphy, Robert Norbeck, Maria 
Oakes, Maureen Palmer, Marian Parks, Patrick Parnell, Melissa 
Perkinson, Sandy Piscatelli, Monsignor Bill Pitt, Brad Richards, 
Fr. Michael Rigley, Paul Anthony Ross, George Louis Ross, 
Danny Santos, Colleen Seavey, Maria Sherman, Susan Smith, 
Barbara Stone, Dianna Stookey, Betty Taylor, Paul Valentine, 
Ryder Waddington, Margaret Walker, Mark Warlick, Linda Weed, 
Lena Wolff, Susy Wood, Lin Goodwin Yopp 

PRAYERLINE REQUESTS: 
Please call the Parish Office at 481-5702.

CALENDAR

SUNDAY, JUNE 15

MONDAY, JUNE 16
The Chosen Ministry Cookout	 6:30 p.m.

TUESDAY, JUNE 17
VBS Crew Leader Training	 4:00 p.m.

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 18
J.O.Y. Club	  11:00 a.m.
Rosary	 6:30 p.m.
Family Addiction Education
  Support Group (FAESP)	 6:30 p.m.
Boy Scouts	 7:00 p.m.

THURSDAY, JUNE 19
Golden Seniors’ Meeting	  10:00 a.m.
VBS Crew Leader Training	 5:30 p.m.
Grief 202	 6:30 p.m.
Adoration	 7:00 p.m.

FRIDAY, JUNE 20
Chaplet of Divine Mercy	 3:00 p.m.

SATURDAY, JUNE 21
Home Visitors Pot Luck	  11:00 a.m.-2:00 p.m.
Reconciliation	 4:30 p.m.

PARISH OFFICE HOURS
Monday-Thursday from 9:30 a.m.-4:30 p.m. 

Friday from 9:00 a.m.-1:00 p.m.

SUMMER MASS SCHEDULE: 
Beginning the first Sunday in July (July 6) we will begin our 
Summer Mass Schedule, changing the 11:00 a.m. Mass to 10:30 
a.m. This schedule will run through Labor Day Weekend.

MASS INTENTIONS FOR THE WEEK
Monday, June 16: Morning Prayer
Tuesday, June 17: Bill Gregory by Charlene and Family
Wednesday, June 18: Sandra Markowski by The Rusch Family
Thursday, June 19: Elliott Flick by Barbara Morris
Friday, June 20: Shane Ginley by The Benedetto Family
Saturday, June 21: Daniel McElroy by Terry & Gary McElroy
Sunday, June 22: 8:15 a.m.: Louise Ann Curran by the Farber 

Family; 11:00 a.m.: Holy Family Parishioners



THE MOST HOLY TRINITY	 JUNE 15, 2014

CAPITAL PROJECTS UPDATE:
Project		                    Estimated Cost
Parking Lot	 $	180,000.00
Chapel Heating and Air Repair	 $	 20,000.00
Cooling Tower Repair	 $	 20,000.00
Flooring in Family Room	 $	 26,000.00
Replace Family Room Partitions	 $	 44,000.00

Capital Reserve needed to maintain	 $	290,000.00

ALTAR WINE: 
Next weekend is the Feast of the Most Holy Body and Blood of 
Christ. Every year at this time, we invite each family to bring 
a bottle of Beringer’s White Merlot for the celebration of the 
Eucharist throughout the year. Thank you!

2014/2015 BAPTISM CLASSES AND DATES

Class: Thursday, July 10, 2014 – 7:00 p.m. 
Baptism Date: Saturday, July 26, 2014 – 5:30 p.m. Mass

Class: Thursday, October 9, 2014 - 7:00 p.m. 
Baptism Date: Saturday, October 25, 2014 – 
  5:30 p.m. Mass

Class: Thursday, January 15, 2015 – 7:00 p.m. 
Baptism Date: Sunday, January 18 – 11:00 a.m. Mass

Class: Thursday, April 16, 2015 – 7:00 p.m. 
Baptism Date: Sunday, April 26 – 11:00 a.m. Mass

WORLDWIDE MARRIAGE ENCOUNTER:
Happy Fathers Day to all the fathers in the parish. Wives, give 
your husbands the greatest gift of all, the gift of your love on a 
Marriage Encounter Weekend. The next weekends are June 27-29 
in Richmond and August 8-10 in Roanoke. For more information, 
visit our website at www.renewmarriage-vasouth.org or contact us 
at applications@renewmarriage-vasouth.org or 757-483-3209.

“HUNGER FOR GOD:”
Filipino Youth Retreat on Friday, July 11, 5:00 p.m. through Sunday, 
July 13, 12:00 noon, at Roslyn Conference and Retreat Center, 8727 
River Road, Richmond, Virginia. Open to all rising 9th graders to 
graduated seniors. Retreat Leader: Mario Dance. Mass and Dinner 
with Most Rev. Bishop Francis X. DiLorenzo. Cost is $65.00. 
Register online at www.regonline.com/filipinoyouthretreat-2014 
by July 3. For more information, contact Angela Jackson at 804-
622-5262 or asianministry@richmonddiocese.org.

DAILY SCRIPTURE READINGS
Sunday, June 15: The Most Holy Trinity: Ex 34:4b-6, 8-9; (Ps) 

Dn 3:52-55; 2 Cor 13:11-13; Jn 3:16-18
Monday, June 16: 1 Kgs 21:1-16; Ps 5:2-3b, 4b-7; Mt 5:38-42
Tuesday, June 17: 1 Kgs 21:17-29; Ps 51:3-6b, 11, 16; 

Mt 5:43-48
Wednesday, June 18: 2 Kgs 2:1, 6-14; Ps 31:20-21, 24; 

Mt 6:1-6,16-18
Thursday, June 19: Saint Romuald, abbot: Sir 48:1-14; 

Ps 97:1-7; Mt 6:7-15
Friday, June 20: 2 Kgs 11:1-4, 9-18, 20; Ps 132:11-14, 17-18;
	 Mt 6:19-23
Saturday, June 21: Saint Aloysius Gonzaga, religious: 

2 Chr 24:17-25; Ps 89:4-5, 29-34; Mt 6:24-34
Sunday, June 22: The Most Holy Body and Blood of Christ: 

Dt 8:2-3, 14b-16a; Ps 147:12-15, 19-20; 1 Cor 10:16-17; 
Jn 6:51-58

PARISH COUNCIL: Paul Battaglia, Chairperson; Karen 
Dunn, Vice-Chairperson; Laurie Steentofte, Secretary; Brian 
Alexander; Greg Brown; George Coker; Dick Jennings; Rick 
Paradiso; Richard Serpe; Kathy Staskin; Fr. Gaudy.

FINANCE COUNCIL: Andy Ward, Chairperson; Joy Bixler, 
Vice-Chairperson; Nancy White, Secretary; Steve Ambrose, Andy 
McClaskey, Terry McElroy, Fr. Gaudy.

WEEKLY OFFERTORY
    Budget 2013/2014 is $1,100,736.78. This includes 
Schools Parish Sharing Assessment of $58,370.00

Our total offertory to date is 85% – $948.932.27

For June 7/8, the weekly offertory total was $20,799.16

Holy Family Operating Fund: $96,318.94
Social Ministry/Food Pantry Fund: $35,666.26
Haiti Fund: $89,215.54
Capital Reserve: $253,294.81
Columbarium Loan Amount: $2,2033.76

BULLETIN: The deadline for bulletin notices is Mondays 
at 9:30 a.m. Please submit to Carla, the Parish Secretary, at 
secretary@holyfamilyvb.org. Any inserts will need to be digital as 
everything is emailed to the publishing company. 



GOLDEN SENIORS MEETING
Thursday, June 19, 10:00 a.m., Family Room

Guest Speaker: 
Sheriff Ken Stolle

 When Ken Stolle was in the State Senate, he was the General 
Assembly leader in passing tough new anti-crime legislation. 
Because of his long term commitment (37 years) to law 
enforcement, Ken has been recognized numerous times by the 
Sheriff’s Association, Fraternal Order of Police, Campus Law 
Enforcement Administration, Chiefs of Police, and the State 
Police Association, with their highest awards. Also, because of his 
efforts when he was a State Senator to ensure commitments to the 
education of our children, he has been honored by the Virginia 
Beach Education Association and the Virginia School Board 
Association.

LUNCH
Lunch will be available ($5.00) 

and fellowship (free) after the meeting.
 

SENIOR TOUR
Tuesday, June 24 (note: This is a change in date.)

    This Senior Tour to the Casemate Museum at Fort Monroe 
will give you the opportunity to peek back into history. Ever since 
Captain Christopher Newport identified this site as a strategic 
defensive location in the earliest days of the Colony of Virginia, 
Fort Monroe has been an integral part of our history. For example, 
during our tour, we will stand at the door of the cell where 
Confederate President Jefferson Davis was held prisoner after the 
Civil War.
    Our group will meet in the parking lot at the museum at 10:15 
a.m. The tour will run from 10:30 a.m. to 12.00 noon ($3.00 per 
person). The group will then proceed to a no-host lunch at the 
Paradise Beach Café, the former Fort Monroe Officers Club. 

Need More Info?
Check our website: http://hfgoldenseniorsvb.com

Need a Ride? Call Tom Shoemaker at 496-1351

Remember ~ If you are old enough to know the old adage, 
“When you try to make an impression, that is the impression you 
will make,” chances are You are a Senior. 

Join us, we can use your wisdom!

RESPECT LIFE: Come pray the Rosary for Life with 
area Catholics on Saturday, June 21, from 8:30 - 9:30 a.m., and 
every third Saturday of the month, at Planned Parenthood, 515 
Newtown Road in Virginia Beach. For more information, contact 
Mary Sorrentino (757-481-0766) mmsorrentino@gmail.com or 
Maureen Sinn at mmsinn@yahoo.com. 

Freedom: A well rounded school gives students freedom 
to recognize their capabilities and individual potentials. 
Something as little as putting toys away to helping set the 
placements for snack time can build good character that will last 
a lifetime. At the Day School, we foster an atmosphere where 
thinking, questioning, and imagining are encouraged while 
enhancing understanding, empathy and communication skills. 
Preschool is your students’ introduction into the education 
system; while it is fun and engaging for the children it is an 
important responsibility for both parents and teachers. Holy 
Family Day School accepts students age 2 1/2 (toilet trained) 
through Kindergarten. With Freedom comes knowledge, and 
with knowledge comes understanding. We will work to engage 
your children in a warm, caring, structured environment to 
help them understand how important they are in the world.

Do You Know What Your Elementary School 
Student is Doing After School? Holy Family Day 
School has a great program limited to 20 students for after 
school care. Students attending John B. Dey, Trantwood, or 
Alanton Elementary school may ride a VBCPS bus to Holy 
Family. The program is structured to include playground time, 
snack time, homework time, centers, and other activities.

School Information: If you have any questions or 
would like to take a tour of our school, please call 481-1180. 
Helpful information can be found on our website: www.
holyfamilydayschool.org.

Summer Fun: We wish all our students (past and present), 
their families, and all who are reading this bulletin, a very safe 
and happy summer. During the summer, the Day School Office 
hours are somewhat varied. If you wish to contact Cindy 
Girard or Laurie Powers to set up an appointment, drop off 
paperwork, or have any questions at all, please call or email 
the school.

Farm Fresh Totals: The receipts have been tallied and 
with your help and generosity, the Day School total is about 
$227,000.00! The teachers enjoyed perusing the Farm Fresh 
Educational Equipment Catalogue and choosing supplies for 
their classrooms for next year. Thanks Again Everyone!

Box Tops For Education: Box Top collection is a 
year-round program and we are so pleased with the excellent 
response to this fund raiser for the school. The box outside the 
welcome office is the place to drop off your collection. 

NATIONAL VOCATIONS AWARENESS: 
“God so loved the world, He gave His only Son.” How can you 
give yourself to God the Father in a response to that love? Could 
God be calling you to live His love as a priest or in the consecrated 
life? If you think God may be offering you this grace, call Father 
Michael Boehling at 804-359-5661 or e-mail at mboehling@
richmonddiocese.org. 



NAMI (NATIONAL ALLIANCE ON MENTAL 
ILLNESS) FAMILY-TO-FAMILY is offering a series 
of 12 weekly classes structured to help family members, partners, 
and significant others understand and support individuals living 
with serious mental illness while maintaining their own well-
being. Thursdays, July 31-October 16 at Pembroke Three – 289 
Independence Boulevard. (Call 385-0802 to register) OR Tuesdays, 
August 19-November 4 in the General Booth Boulevard area – 
location to be announced (Call 828-6264 to register). Classes meet 
weekly for twelve weeks from 6:30-9:00 p.m. Class size is limited 
so register soon! There is no charge to attend.

EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNTIES AT BISHOP 
SULLIVAN CATHOLIC HIGH SCHOOL:

Mathematics Teacher: 
The Mathematics Department is seeking a full-time, experienced 
Mathematics teacher for the 2014-2015 school year. The ideal 
candidate will have experience in a variety of mathematics 
courses. Candidates must hold or be eligible to apply for a Virginia 
teaching license. Interested candidates should submit their résumé 
and cover letter to Mr. Bousquet, Mathematics Department Chair, 
at bousquej@chsvb.org.

Health and P.E. Teacher:
The Health and P.E. Department is seeking a full-time, experienced 
Health and P.E. teacher for boys’ physical education courses for the 
2014-2015 school year. The ideal candidate will have experience 
in facilitating a variety of Health and P.E. courses. Candidates 
must hold a Virginia teaching license. Interested candidates should 
submit their résumé and cover letter to Mrs. Green;  Health & P.E. 
Department Chair at greenb@chsvb.org.

LIGHTHOUSE CATHOLIC MEDIA: Busy? Are you 
busy? What a silly question! We all live busy, busy lives. But 
the real question is… are you too busy to take advantage of a 
learning experience that literally comes to you, wherever you are? 
All you need is a CD player (or a computer)! In the car on the 
way to work or during carpool… while standing at the kitchen 
sink doing dishes… while exercising… you can now deepen your 
understanding and love for The Faith! 

There are many different CDs in an attractive wooden display 
stand. Featuring some of the most inspiring Catholic speakers – 
some of them are entertaining, others are completely captivating 
while all of them are easy to listen to. A small suggested donation 
of just $3.00 per CD and $.50 per brochure is all that is needed to 
continue this program. All the funds will be used first to pay for 
the CD’s that we currently have, and then to order in the next set.

* You can write a check if you want – make it out to Holy Family 
Catholic Church. Make sure to take advantage of this opportunity!

CONGRATULATIONS to the winners of the Parish Community 
Fair Raffle: 
$1,500.00 – John Bagnarelli
$1,000.00 – Bob Lincoln
$500.00 – Herb Sargent

 

Are you curious to learn more
about the Catholic faith?

Are you an adult contemplating Baptism? Have you been baptized 
in another Christian faith but now find yourself being led to the 
Catholic Church? Are you looking to complete your Sacraments 
of Initiation by receiving the Sacrament of Confirmation as a 
baptized Catholic adult? Then RCIA (Rite of Christian Initiation) 
is the place for you! Come with your questions to one of our 
Inquiry Sessions where you can meet team members and find out 
how we can accompany you on your faith journey. Classes begin 
in October and are held on Sunday mornings between the Masses. 

Inquiry Dates
•	 Saturday, August 2 (after 5:30 p.m. Mass)
•	 Sunday, August 17 
	   (between the Masses 9:30 a.m.)
•	 Saturday, September 6 (after 5:30 p.m. Mass)
•	 Sunday, September 14 
	   (between the Masses 9:30 a.m.)

We welcome you to our “Family” and look forward to you 
becoming part of “Church of the Holy Family”

For more information, contact Tiffany Watson at
DRE@holyfamilyvb.org

DIRECTOR OF YOUTH AND FAMILY 
SERVICES: Catholic Charities of Eastern Virginia is seeking 
a Director for its Youth and Family Services’ Department. The 
successful candidate will hold a Master’s Degree in Social Work, 
Counseling, or related field and possess experience in the field 
of Adoption and Child Welfare. They will supervise, coordinate 
and evaluate all activities and staff within the Youth and Family 
Services department (Family Life Education, Child Welfare, and 
Kinship Care).

The Director will be responsible for: maintaining accurate and 
complete statistical data for the department; conducting quarterly 
Quality Improvement meetings (reviewing Outcome Measures, 
Client Satisfaction Surveys, and any Grievances, incidences or 
accidents); submitting quarterly reports to Leadership Committee; 
hiring, supervising, training, and conducting annual evaluations 
for all departmental staff; preparing and maintaining necessary 
documentation required for state licensing as Child Placing 
Agency; and leading the department in development and 
implementation of services to reach annual goals. The Director 
will also provide some direct services as needed and will market 
department programs and activities to the community. Acceptance 
of Pro-Life philosophy a must. Please submit résumé and cover 
letter to: hr@cceva.org.



CHRISTMAS IN JULY – FOOD PANTRY FOOD 
DRIVE: Many of the families we serve rely on our schools to 
feed their children two meals a day. Children go hungry every day 
during the summer months. We will have a “Christmas in July 
Food Drive” the weekends of July 12/13 and July 19/20. Please 
bring in extra food for our Food Pantry so that we can help feed 
the hungry of our community. We cannot do this without your 
generous support. 

THE HAPPIEST BABY ON THE BLOCK: Catholic 
Charities of Eastern Virginia is offering classes to teach you how 
to calm crying and add 1-3 hours to your baby’s sleep! Classes 
are Monday, July 7, or Monday, September 8, from 10:30 a.m. to 
12:30 p.m., at 4855 Princess Anne Road, Virginia Beach, 23462. To 
register, call 533-5217 or classes@cceva.org. There is no charge.

HAPPY FATHER’S DAY

Dads go through many stages in the eyes of their children:

Age 4: My Daddy can do anything.
Age 7: My Dad knows a lot, a whole lot.
Age 12: Dad doesn’t know quite everything.
Age 15: Oh well, naturally Dad doesn’t understand.
Age 21: My father? Old-fashioned and out of date.
Age 25: He has a good idea now and then.
Age 35: I must find out what Dad thinks about this.
Age 50: I wish I could talk it over with Dad once more.
Author Unknown

“CARE FOR OUR EARTH”
Do you notice people when they throw trash (plastic and paper 
items, cigarette butts, balloons, etc.) on the ground? If so, what 
feelings arise? Perhaps, there are times when you thoughtlessly do 
likewise. What happens to the litter that’s discarded on the ground? 
Eventually, most of that trash ends up in waterways and is carried 
to the sea or ocean. According to Ocean Conservancy 60 to 80 
per cent of marine debris comes from land-based sources. Marine 
debris can be carried thousands of miles by ocean currents and 
surface winds and be trapped to form a garbage patch like the one in 
the Pacific. Also, trash is perceived by marine creatures as food and 
ingested to their detriment. Each year more than 100,000 marine 
mammals die. Submerged debris destroys habitats. Debris affects 
water quality by adding chemicals to the water. As consumers, we 
need to make decisions to change our throw-away mentalities and 
make concerted efforts to reduce/eliminate trash thrown on what 
many consider is “the Earth bin.” So, when you are out and about 
and catch yourself ready to toss some form of trash on the ground, 
put it in your pocket or carry it to a container.

Ed Marroni (587-4887)
Holy Family Parish Environmental Committee

THANK YOU to everyone who purchased tickets for the 
J.O.Y. Club quilt raffle. This was our most successful raffle. Your 
support is very much appreciated. We would like to congratulate 
fellow parishioner Ruth Spartz on winning the quilt. 

ADORATION SCHEDULE: 
Holy Family – Holy Family has Eucharistic Adoration on the third 

Thursday of the month. The next Adoration will be on June 19, 
from 7:00-9:00 p.m. 

St. Nicholas – Tuesdays, 8:30 a.m. to 6:45 p.m.
St. John the Apostle – Thursdays, 8:00 a.m. to 6:45 p.m.
St. Luke – Monday and Tuesday, 6:00 p.m. to midnight;
	 Wednesday, 6:00 p.m. through Saturday Morning,
	 6:45 a.m. Benediction
Holy Spirit – 1st Thursday of the Month, 5:00 p.m. to 6:15 p.m. 

followed by daily Mass
St. Gregory – Fridays after 8:30 a.m. Mass until 5:00 p.m.
Ascension – 1st Friday 9:15 a.m. to 5:00 p.m.
St. Matthew – 24 hours/day Perpetual Adoration

JUSTICE AND PEACE SOCIAL MINISTRIES

DIOCESE OF ARLINGTON ∙ DIOCESE OF RICHMOND
Representing the Virginia Catholic Bishops in Public Policy Matters

Please join Catholics from Virginia and around the nation, along 
with other pro-family groups who support marriage as the union 
of one man and one woman, on Thursday, June 19, for the second 
annual March for Marriage in Washington, D.C. The March for 
Marriage is co-sponsored by the U.S. Conference of Catholic 
Bishops, through its Marriage: Unique for a Reason initiative, 
and supported by the Virginia Catholic Conference, the public 
policy agency of Virginia’s bishops and their two dioceses. The 
event begins at 11:00 a.m. on the U.S. Capitol grounds with a rally 
including music and speakers. A march from the Capitol to the 
U.S. Supreme Court will follow. To learn more about how you 
can participate, or organize a group from your parish, see www.
marriagemarch.org.

FOOD PANTRY UPDATE
    Please remember the Food Pantry every 
week. The need continues, and even increases, in 
the summer…. so please be generous. This week 
we are asking for donations of CANS: Tuna, 
Meat, Soup, Fruit, Vegetables. 

    It is the Paraclete Spirit, the “Comforter,” who grants us 
the courage to take to the streets of the world, bringing the 
Gospel! The Holy Spirit makes us look to the horizon and 
drives us to the very outskirts of existence in order to proclaim 
life in Jesus Christ. Let us ask ourselves: do we tend to stay 
closed in on ourselves, on our group, or do we let the Holy 
Spirit open us to mission? 
 (Pope Francis, Pentecost homily, 2013)


